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Venomous snakes have evolved their toxicity over
countless generations, developing a system to obtain
their prey without much effort and without a struggle.
But in some snake groups, a secondary function has
developed to protect these serpents from predators
and from heavy-bodied ungulates that might kill or
injure the reptiles by stepping on them. This function
is perhaps carried farthest in the rattlesnakes. These
heavy-bodied and slow-moving viperids have evolved
an effective sematic device, the rattle, to warn away
potential enemies. However, for predators that attack
without heeding the warning rattle, the penalty can be
death or serious and prolonged injury to the snake.
Many attacks by predators upon rattlesnakes have
been recorded. These may occur with an inexperi-
enced predator, which lacks strong instinctive motiva-
tion for avoidance, or, more often, may occur with a
predator that has learned the technique of manipulat-
ing the prey without being bitten.

Timber Rattlesnakes are relatively long-lived. Pisani
and Fitch (2002) recaptured a scale-clipped male
(subcaudals 2 left 5 right) after 24 years, and that
specimen was probably at least four years old (with
seven rattle segments plus button) at the time of
original capture (14 October 1978). The putative age
of 28 years for this specimen approaches the 30-year,
2-month longevity record for the species in captivity
(Snider and Bowler, 1992). Surprisingly, colubrids of
similar size may equal or surpass this longevity record:
33+ years for Pituophis catenifer and Lampropeltis

getula and more than 20 years for Pantherophis

guttatus, P. obsoletus, Lampropeltis calligaster, and
L. triangulum.

After a successful season of trailing Timber Rattle-
snakes with abdominally implanted transmitters in
2003, we suddenly lost our remaining snakes in the
spring of 2004. Two immatures with small transmit-

ters were lost during hibernation when their transmit-
ter batteries reached the end of their expected life. In
another of our adult rattlesnakes (No. 96, Female),
the transmitter went off the air on 11 May 2004; but
neither the snake nor the transmitter was ever found,
and this was long before the expected expiration
date. For two other adult snakes, we found the trans-
mitters on the ground (23 June and 8 May 2004),
close to where the snakes had last been seen while
they were alive. No remains of either snake were
found nor any sign of struggle. Our No. 99 Male and
84 Female were lost in late May and early June 2004,
and it was thought that they might have been taken by
a predator, but both were rediscovered returning to
hibernacula in September 2004.

A generally reduced abundance of all snakes in the
hibernation area suggests the possibility of predation.
In 2003, 22 Timber Rattlesnakes (besides those we
equipped with radios) and more than two dozen other
snakes (Copperheads, Western Rat Snakes, North-
ern Water Snakes) were caught and marked when
they emerged. But in 2004, only five rattlesnakes and
none of the other species could be found, despite
intensified search. Local predators that have often
been observed to prey on Timber Rattlesnakes are
the Red-tailed Hawk (Bent 1937; Fitch and Bare,
1978) and the Coyote (Gier, 1968).

Pearson and Shine (2002) report the relatively
frequent expulsion of intraperitoneally-implanted
radiotransmitters by Australian pythons. The trans-
mitters were expelled with feces after having passed
through the intestinal wall. The authors suggested
that this ability might be linked to large temporal shifts
in size and activity of the alimentary tract in ambush
predators. They caution the inference of predation as
a cause of death of radio-tracked snakes, unless
some remains of the snake can be found. Certainly,
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we cannot eliminate this as an explanation for what
might have happened for the two snakes whose
transmitters were found on the ground.
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Griffith et al. (2000) reviewed the Eumeces com-
plex and proposed that it be split into several genera,
thereby restricting the name Eumeces to a group of
North African species; its type species is one of them.
However, they proposed that the ICZN be petitioned
to change the type species from Scincus pavimentatus

I. Geoffroy Saint Hilaire (in E. Geoffroy Saint Hilaire
and I. Geoffroy Saint Hilaire, 1827) of North Africa to
Lacerta fasciata Linnaeus (1758) of eastern North
America, thus stabilizing the name Eumeces with its
most frequent usage in application to American spe-
cies. Since Griffith et al. (2000), the name Eumeces

continued to be used for North American and most
Mexican species (two southern Mexican and one
Central American species were placed in a new
genus, Mesoscincus).

 However, action on the petition by the ICZN was
so delayed that before it could appear Schmitz et al.
(2004) rejected the proposal for change of the type
species of Eumeces by Griffith et al., arguing that
although it would stabilize the name for the American
species, it would produce instability for workers deal-
ing with North African species. They agreed that the
North American group constituted a genus separate
from the African one, but inasmuch as the petition for
change of the type species had never been pub-
lished, they concluded that the name Eumeces should
remain attached to the latter.

The earliest generic name based on an American
species of the genus Eumeces (sensu lato) is
Plestiodon Duméril and Bibron (1839), the type spe-
cies of which was subsequently designated by
Fitzinger (1843) as Lacerta quinquelineata Linnaeus
(1766). That name was long accepted as a synonym
of L. fasciata Linnaeus (1758), which Taylor (1932a,
b) showed is a complex of three very similar species.
It is uncertain whether the name L. quinquelineata is
now referable to fasciata or to Scincus laticeps

Schneider (1801), revived by Taylor (1932b) as a
member of the fasciatus complex, but there has never
been any question that it applies to some member of
that complex. Plestiodon was accepted as a valid
name for North American species for many years in
the 19th century, and at least as late as Stejneger and
Barbour (1917).

Entangled in this nomenclatural web is the name
Pariocela Fitzinger (1843), type species Scincus

laticeps Schneider (1801), a member of the fasciatus

complex; it coincidentally was proposed on the line
preceding the designation of the type of Plestiodon.
Both Griffith et al. (2000) and Schmitz et al. (2004)
erroneously gave precedence to Pariocela Fitzinger
(1843) over Plestiodon Duméril and Bibron (1839),
despite the latter name’s priority, because of the
uncertainty of the identity of the type of the latter
species. Over many years after it was designated,
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